# 

A troubling correlation between rhino killings and the spreading Chinese footprint in Southern Africa.





Could the massive upswing in rhino poaching be linked to the flood of Chinese arms and a growing Chinese presence in Southern Africa? by Angola's state press said the ship would only be allowed to unload "merchandise destined for Angola", which prompted the ship to apparently be recalled to China.<sup>2</sup>

Chinese weapons are now being recovered in rhino killing incidents at a noticeable frequency, and reports of rhino poaching in areas where Chinese newcomers are working on infrastructure projects are intensifying.

Counter poaching operatives in Southern Africa have recovered numerous Chinese weapons in rhino and elephant killing incidents.

#### Southern Africa 'flooded' with Chinese weapons

Readers may recall the April 2008 incident involving the Chinese ship An Yue Jiang, which was found to be carrying 77 tons of Chinese assault rifles and other weaponry destined for Zimbabwe. The *New York Times* reported that the Chinese state-owned arms company, Poly Technologies, Inc., manufactured the load of weapons, worth an estimated \$1.245 million.<sup>1</sup>

South Africa refused to allow the ship to unload its nefarious cargo at the port of Durban.

Closure (of sorts) was eventually brought to the debacle when international media sources reported that the An Yue Jiang was headed for Angola. However, a statement issued disagree, claiming that Mozambican trade unions revealed that the ship had actually docked during the night in Maputo harbour, where the weapons were unloaded and then transported across the Mozambique-Zimbabwe border.

Sources outside the media

The claim is a plausible one; there certainly does not appear to be a shortage of Chinese arms in the area.

Shortly after the An Yue Jiang incident, reporter Andrew Malone said that a squad of the China People's Liberation Army was very visible in the city of Mutare<sup>3</sup>, near Zimbabwe's border with Mozambique.

And for the last two years, counter poaching operatives in Southern Africa have recovered numerous Chinese arms in rhino and elephant killing incidents.

They say the region is "flooded" with Chinese assault rifles, ammunition, and other weaponry.







*Chinese AKM Type 56-1 and 56-2 assault rifles recovered in counter poaching operations, Southern Africa. (Courtesy of Kevin Bewick.)* 

## Mozambique border a 'hot zone' in battle to protect rhinos

The open international boundary which runs through the Great Limpopo Transfrontier is an area of particular concern.

*National Geographic*'s Leon Marshall wrote that the boundary has become a "hot zone" in the war to protect rhinos.

He cited a figure of 60 rhinos slaughtered along the South Africa-Mozambique border<sup>4</sup>, just over 30 percent of the total rhinos killed during the first seven months of 2010.

Recently, intelligence sources from South Africa have linked the expanding Chinese workforce in Mozambique to concentrated killings of rhinos and elephants in the region of Zimbabwe, the eastern border of Kruger National Park, and KwaZulu-Natal.

The same reports mention that a contingency of Chinese road workers are based near the southeast corner of Cabora Bassa Dam, situated in the Tete Province of northern Mozambique. It is believed that "orders" for rhino horn are originating from this area.

Perhaps not coincidentally, five people of Chinese origin were arrested in 2009 for illegally entering the Ophathe game reserve in KwaZulu-Natal, where at least 11 rhinos were killed.<sup>5</sup>

The Chinese suspects were believed to be shop owners in Ulundi.<sup>6</sup>

At least 17 rhinos were killed in KwaZulu-Natal during the first ten months of 2010.<sup>7</sup>

### Demand 'perilously' close to the supply

An eerily similar situation had already emerged in Kenya.

Last year, it became well known that elephant killings had surged in the areas where Chinese workers were constructing roads in Kenya.

Moses Litroh, elephant program coordinator for the Kenya Wildlife Service was quoted in the UK's *Telegraph* as saying that more than 50 percent of the dead elephants had

been found in the vicinity of Chinese road projects<sup>8</sup>, and that the coincidence was of "great concern".

Not surprisingly, China has staunchly denied any connection to elephant poaching in Kenya.<sup>9</sup>

Wildlife service officials also said that the majority of ivory smugglers arrested at Jomo Kenyatta International Airport in Nairobi were Chinese nationals, some of them carrying up to 110kg of raw or carved tusks.

The *Financial Times* cited Barbara Maas, CEO of Care for the Wild International, who said that the rising number of Chinese nationals in Africa has placed the frontline between supply and demand for ivory perilously close.<sup>10</sup>

And the same deadly market forces appear to be working against rhinos.



Chinese AKM armor piercing rounds recovered in counter poaching operations, Southern Africa. (Courtesy of Kevin Bewick.)

## Southern Africa's vanishing rhinos

The number of rhinos killed in South Africa during 2010 has been estimated between 227 - 270 (as of October 2010), already doubling 2009's death toll.

Between 2006 and 2009, Zimbabwe lost over a quarter of its rhino population.<sup>11</sup> Only around 700 rhinos are believed to remain in Zimbabwe.<sup>12</sup>

Mozambique's entire rhino population is estimated to consist of nine Southern white rhinos.<sup>13</sup>

- Celia W. Dugger and David Barboza, "China says weapons for Zimbabwe may turn back," *The New York Times*, April 23, 2008. See http://www.nytimes.com/2008/04/23/world/africa/23iht-23zimbabwe.12251668.html
- 2. Australian Broadcasting Corporation, "Chinese arms ship allowed to dock in Angloa: report," April 26, 2008. See http://www.abc. net.au/news/stories/2008/04/26/2227915.htm?section=world
- Andrew Malone, "How China's taking over Africa and why the West should be very worried," *The Daily Mail*, July 18, 2008. See http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/worldnews/article-1036105/How-Chinas-taking-Africa-West-VERY-worried. html#ixzz13Q2HhxHf
- 4. Leon Marshall, "International park becomes frontier in Southern Africa's rhino war," *NatGeo News Watch*, August 3, 2010. See http://blogs.nationalgeographic.com/blogs/news/chiefeditor/2010/08/international-park-a-frontier-in-rhino-war.html
- 5. Ingrid Oellermann, "Rhino onslaught baffles experts," *The Witness*, July 28, 2009. See http://www.witness.co.za/index. php?showcontent&global[\_id]=25756 Rhino Onlsaught Baffles Experts
- 6. Animal Rights Africa (2009). Under Siege: Rhinoceroses in South Africa. Animal Rights Africa Special Report, South Africa.
- 7. News24, "Rhino poaching: 5 arrested in KZN," October 4, 2010. See http://www.news24.com/SouthAfrica/News/Rhino-poaching-5-arrested-in-KZN-20101004
- Mike Pflanz, "Chinese workers in Kenya could be driving trade in elephant poaching for ivory," *The Telegraph*, October 3, 2008. See http://www.telegraph.co.uk/earth/earthnews/3352761/Chinese-workers-in-Kenya-could-be-driving-trade-in-elephant-poaching-for-ivory.html
- 9. China Economic Net, "China denies ivory poaching claim," September 9, 2009. See http://en.ce.cn/National/Politics/200909/08/ t20090908\_19963106.shtml
- 10. Financial Times, "Shopping habits of China's 'suddenly wealthy'," August 21, 2009. See http://www.ft.com/cms/s/2/9271a266-8d21-11de-a540-00144feabdc0.html
- 11. Milliken, T., Emslie, R.H., Talukdar, B. (2009). African and Asian Rhinoceroses Status, Conservation, and Trade. CoP15. CITES Secretariat, Geneva, Switzerland.
- 12. AFP, "Disfigured but alive: Zimbabwe cuts horns to save rhinos," October 27, 2010. See http://www.google.com/hostednews/afp/article/ALeqM5jz4y2PS4KZ24\_LinZyVvsj8UUNcg?docId=CNG.5fd5c2e4e10faa98547f40affeefe74f.2c1
- Milliken, T., Emslie, R.H., Talukdar, B. (2009). African and Asian Rhinoceroses Status, Conservation, and Trade. CoP15. CITES Secretariat, Geneva, Switzerland.



**About the author:** Rhishja Larson is the founder and Program Director of Saving Rhinos LLC (savingrhinos.org), a public awareness program focusing on the illegal trade in rhino horn. She shares news, opinion, and commentary on her blog Rhino Conservation: Rhino Horn is Not Medicine (rhinoconservation.org). She is also a writer for *Bush Warriors*, has been a guest blogger on National Geographic's *NatGeo News Watch*, and a guest on *The WildLife with Laurel Neme* radio talk show, discussing the illegal trade in rhino horn. She can be reached via rhishja@savingrhinos.org

